UNDERSKIDDAW PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING held in the Underskiddaw Village Hall on Tuesday 20th January at 2.30pm
PRESENT  :  Mr J Wilson (in the Chair );  Mrs B Bulman; Mrs J Boniface; Mr I Hall (until 15:30); Mr Chris Corder; Mr Tom Ryan; Mr Tony Gibb

In attendance :     Becx Carter Clerk. Mr T Donaldson (resident), Dr Geoff Davies (LDNPA member for Allerdale Parishes) Steve Knowles & Ronnie Smith (United Utilities)
2015.01
Apologies for absence.  None received 
2015.02
Minutes The Chairman was authorised to sign the Minutes of the last meeting held on the 19th November 2014 as a true and accurate record.
2015.03
Declarations on Interest. The Chairman requested Members should declare any interest they had in any of the Agenda items. No declarations of interest were received.
2015.04
Presentation by United Utilities


Prior to commencing the presentation Mr Steve Knowles updated the council on the Keswick Waste Water Treat Plant:

· Retrospective Planning Application is going to be required for the siting of the Kiosk 2, the height of Kiosk 2 (circa 2ft higher than approved plans), and the emergency decontamination chamber. This retrospective application hasn’t yet been submitted. As built site drawings have been received by Simon Povey, who will then get the relevant documents converted into planning documents, they will also require a landscape drawing. 

· Following liason with Kevin Richards at the LDNPA, a planning application will also be submitted for the siting of the mirrors.
A number of questions were raised regarding the above update:

· Can the shower unit be moved from the location it is in currently? (Ideally to behind Kiosk 2)

· Where is the delivery/dosing unit sited that requires the decontamination shower? 

· Could the shower cubicle be a different colour

Action: Steve to pass the above queries on to Simon Povey. Simon to respond to the clerk. 

Action: Clerk to circulate response from Simon to all councillors

Thirlmere Link Main

Action: Steve to send a copy of the power point to the clerk for distribution

Action: Clerk to distribute electronic copy of the power point to all councillors

Steve delivered a presentation which provided back ground information on the Thirlmere Link Main Project. 
In summary the reason for this project is two fold;

-Firstly the West Coast of Cumbria due to its isolation from the rest of the water main network is at best 6 weeks away from passing drought markers. (In 2014 the relevant drought markers were passed twice) this project will offer long term resilience.

-Secondly environmental reasons- UU are being prohibited from extraction of water from Ennerdale due to the impact that this extraction has been having on a protected species in the River Ehen. 
Following an examination in public the outcome of which confirmed that the Thirlmere Link was the best of three proposed options. UU are now moving into the next stage of this project.

Steve confirmed that the Thirlmere Link won’t take extra water out of Thirlmere, the water being extracted from Thirlmere will be split with a proportion going south and a proportion going west i.e the amount of water going south will be reduced.

Steve confirmed that the rationale for this project is to provide a resilient supply to West Cumbria, and this has been driven by the needs of West Cumbria, not the nuclear industry. UU don’t provide water to Sellafield, their only connection there is for use in an emergency. 
The proposed route (and this has not been finalised in detail yet as the detailed surveying and engineering works haven’t yet been completed) is from Thirlmere, down the Naddle beck, through Keswick via the Skiddaw side of the A591 at Burneside & Thrushwood and then crossing to the lake side of the A591 to the new proposed treatment plant at Bridekirk. This will be a gravity fed route. 
Steve confirmed that the planning for this project will be covered by an Environmental Impact Assessment. 
It was confirmed that no compulsory purchase of land was planned at this stage.

A map of how the pipeline would cross the river was shown to the meeting (across the St Herberts School Playing fields, then across the river at the old railway bridge at Low Brigham Farm). Steve confirmed that boreholes to asses/survey this section of the proposed route will be being drilled from the 2nd February onwards.

Steve confirmed that once construction starts it would be planned to mitigate the impacts of it as much as possible e.g. road crossings done in the winter, however the majority of the pipework will be laid in the summer. 

UU confirmed that the landscape would be returned to the status quo once the installation was complete. Post meeting note: Trees will not be replanted over a strip of approximately 15m within which the twin mains are laid. This is so that the tree roots do not cause damage to the pipeline over time and also allow maintenance of the pipeline when required. Field boundaries i.e. walls (will be rebuilt subject to landowner agreement) and hedgerows will have whips planted so that the hedgerow re-establishes itself over time.   
A number of questions were raised:

· Where will the proposed route cross the A66? (all locations)
· Where will the proposed route of the pipe be in relation to the houses at Thrushwood? 

· As part of the Community Benefits package could provision of an off road route for pedestrians, cyclists, wheelchair users alongside/avoiding the A591 be considered? Steve suggested that this would be something to be considered in the S.106 agreement for the project
· It was suggested that liason take place with Keswick Tourism Association and Cumbria Tourism to try and mitigate the impacts of this development on the tourist industry.
Underskiddaw Parish Council stressed to Steve & Ronnie the importance of getting the project management and customer satisfaction for this project done in line with the Keswick Sewage project. NOT in line with the Keswick Waste Water Treatment Plant where there has been issues.  

Underskiddaw Parish Council requested consultation on the detailed route of the proposed project as soon as possible.

Action: Steve & Ronnie to get answers to the above questions and pass them to the clerk

Action: UU to ensure that Underskiddaw Parish Council are kept fully apprised of all developments on this project in good time, including the detailed mapping for the route. 
2015.05
Public Participation 


Mr T Donaldson raised a concern regarding the drain at the cross roads that is blocked again. He has spoken to the contractors and they have informed him they are only responsible for the drains within 1m of the surface.

Action: Clerk to raise this matter with Cumbria County Council and ask what else can be done to ensure the entire drain is unblocked.


Police Report


The Clerk informed the meeting that a written Police Report had been received noting 4 incidents within the parish since the last meeting. Further detail was provided on 1 incident (a Road Traffic Accident).

The Clerk drew the attention of the councillors present to the advice issues by the police regarding a recent spate of Quad Bike Thefts.
2015.06
Clerks Report
The clerk had circulated in advance of the meeting a written clerks report, providing a list of all correspondence received for information, and an update on all actions from the previous meeting. Unless mentioned below receipt of correspondence was noted. 
Correspondence –Nominations for Buckingham Palace Garden Party- No nominations were received at the meeting. Any interested party to contact the clerk for the relevant form.

Correspondence- It was noted that a meeting was taking place on the 29th January regarding the 73/73A bus service

Action: Clerk to circulate information on this meeting to all councilors 
The clerk updated the council on her actions from the previous meeting, unless otherwise noted all actions were deemed to be completed.
Councillor details on noticeboards

It was resolved by all present that notices be erected on the council noticeboards detailing the list of current councilors along with contact phone number & email address.

Action: Clerk to organize this.

2015.07
Finances

i) Bank Balances were noted as

Current Account




£2622.48
Money Manager Account



£1674.59
ii) Cheques were approved for payment by all present and signed by Cllrs Wilson & Boniface:


Mr Andrew Wilson (Parish Maintenance)


£116

Retrospective approval


Mr Bill Richardson (Poppy Wreath)



£20

Cheque issued at Nov Meeting to Ms P Soulsby- Incorrect recipient, original cheque destroyed

Becx Carter (Expenses)




£36.22
Action: Clerk to process the above payments

iii) Consideration of precept for 15/16 

The clerk had circulated a proposed budget for 15/16 which was based on the actual and remaining expenditure for the current financial year and estimated costs for any additional expenditure known for 15/16. The proposed budget included 3 options.
Following a robust discussion, and to ensure ongoing financial security in the event of a cap being introduced on parish precept raises in the future it was proposed by Cllr Boniface, and Seconded by Cllr Corder with all in favour. That option 3 be approved. 

Resolved Underskiddaw Precept for 15/16 to be £4,625.
Action: Clerk to submit the relevant paperwork regarding this matter.
2015.08
Lake District National Park Authority
Dr Geoff Davies, LDNPA Member for the Allerdale Parishes was present at the meeting and introduced himself. He noted the matter of a request for an off road path for non vehicular users from earlier in the meeting and will be passing this back to the LDNPA as they are also very keen on off road access provision, especially cycling.
Action: Clerk to circulate contact details for Dr Geoff Davies to all councilors for their information.

Questions to Dr G Davies;
-Following the submission of a letter of objection to a planning application why don’t the LDNPA a) acknowledge receipt of letters, and b) write back addressing any specific queries raised in the objection? Dr Davies confirmed to the meeting that he would take this matter back to the relevant personnel at the LDNPA
-Dr Davies further confirmed that he was continuing to monitor the situation regarding all letters in support/objection of planning applications to be uploaded to the LDNPA website to bring them in line with the Borough Councils.
-What are the grounds for an application being considered at a full Development Control Committee as opposed to by delegated authority. Dr Davies informed the meeting that there are a number of reasons, e.g. 5 substantive objections being received. Further detail on these reasons could be found in the LDNPA handbook.

Action: Clerk to circulate a link to the LNDPA handbook to all councilors for their information.

The Parish Council thanked Dr G Davies for attending the meeting.
i) Decisions: The following decisions were noted by the council:
Applewick, Applethwaite, Keswick, 7/2014/2232- Removal of an existing glazed conservatory to be replaced with a single storey extension- APPROVED

Beechings Folly, Brundholme Road, Keswick 7/2014/2257-Extensions and alterations to existing dwelling – APPROVED

Mirehouse Estate, Keswick, 7/2014/2063- Construction of timber stacking and forestry vehicle turning area- WITHDRAWN
Mirehouse Estate, Keswick 7/2014/2296-Creation of a new track- Prior approval not required.

Crosthwaite Conference Centre, Church Lane, Keswick 7/2014/4100-Temporary use of agricultural fields to accommodate campers and caravanners site- APPROVED 
ii) Sewage Works: Covered above
ii) Proposed Development in Sheep Dog Field  
Ref 7/2014/2300 
Proposal: Residential development of fifty five two storey hosues comprised of two,  three & four bedroomed dwellings to provide a mixture of affordable and local occupancy houses

Location: Sheepdog Field of Brundholme Road.

It was noted by the council that two items of correspondence had been received relating to this item:

-Email from Keswick Town Council containing their comments on this planning application

-Letter from Mr D Etherden of Keswick Bridge Timeshare, supporting the development but raising two areas of concern (parking, and pedestrian/footpath access).

Resolved by all present that Underskiddaw Parish Council support this proposed development. However the Parish Council would request that a number of measures be included as conditions to the planning application to mitigate the impact:
1) That the developer upgrades and continues maintenance on the footpath that runs around the perimeter of the site (without the loss of the hedge that currently seperates the path from the road)

2) That it be a condition of planning that double yellow lines be installed on both sides of Brundholme Road along its full length from its joining point with Station Road to the other side of the mini-roundabout adjacent to the site entrance. 
3) That a formal pavement and road crossing be put in linking up with other footpaths (e.g. the one that ends at the Railway Bridge, and across the road to Keswick Spa) in the locality to ensure a safe pedestrian access to the site 

4) If any variation to the mix of rental/part buy/buy or the local occupancy geographical area is sought that the Parish Council be notified of this

Regarding construction access Underskiddaw Parish Council would fully endorse a construction access plan with construction traffic accessing the site via the gates on Old Windebrowe Avenue.
As an addendum to the above Underskiddaw Parish Council wished it be formally noted that despite repeated attempts to receive information from CCC on the possible traffic solutions to this area the above comments have been submitted without seeing any CCC opinions. 

Action: Clerk to submit the above comments to the LDNPA

Action: Clerk to write to the MP regarding the lack of response from CCC regarding the highways concerns 
iii) LDNPA Management Plan for Consideration
The full document has been circulated all councilors. 
Action: Cllr Wilson to liase with councilors to prepare a response for submission. Response to be passed to the clerk for submission prior to the 23rd January 2015
Action: Clerk to submit the above response once it is received. 
2015.09
Footpaths

An issue had been raised regarding the footpath at the side of Willow Green (very overgrown and almost impassable.

Cllr Wilson informed the meeting that he had spoken to the landowner who had confirmed that the LNDPA were coming to blitz the footpath and the would then take responsibility for ongoing maintenance of this matter.

No other footpath issues were raised.

2015.10
Parish Plan

It was noted that it is some 7 years since the Parish Plan was produced and an update of this document should be considered.

Action: All to come up with suggestions on this matter and bring them to the March meeting.

Action: Clerk to agenda this matter for the March meeting.
2015.11
Allerdale BC

Cllr Fitzgerald had sent her apologies and circulated a full update of all relevant matters to all councilors via email.
Cllr Wilson provided a summary of the Allerdale Area meeting that he had attended on Thursday 15th January. 

2015.12
Cumbria County Council



Highways Update    



Covered above.

Consideration of localities on A591 to be reported to CCC for consideration for localized solutions
It was agreed that all councilors would let the clerk know of any specific areas that require attention, areas suggested at the meeting:

-A591 at the Calvert Trust requires reduced speed limits/traffic calming

-A591 at Mirehouse Junction, requires reduced speed limits/traffic calming, also has a serious issue with the formation of a very large area of standing water on the Keswick side of the bend after Mirehouse 

-A591 at Applethwaite junction, the road markings are wrong (allow overtaking past the junction road end) also a dip in the road producing a blind spot.

-A591 from Lyzicck Hall to Keswick should have single white lines in the centre of the road to prevent overtaking

Action: All to inform the clerk of any other problem areas by the 1st February 2015

Action: Clerk to submit the above to Matt Reeves & Steph Davis-Johnson
2015.13
Cumbria Association of Local Councils
a) The council noted receipt of the monthly circulars from CALC
b) The minutes of the CALC Meetings held on the 20th October, and 14th December 2014 were noted
2015.14
Consultations for Consideration


Government Consultation on Parish Polls.
Resolved that Underskiddaw Parish Council fully support the proposals laid out in this document.

Action: Clerk to submit the above comments.

Allerdale Borough Council- Consultation on Draft Council Plan
No comment

Allerdale Borough Council Budget Consultation

No comment

2015.15
Derwent 7
a) Noted receipt of the draft minutes of the Derwent 7 Steering Group meeting held on the 15th December 2015 

2015.16
Members Reports

Village Hall Committee-Cllr Corder informed the meeting that the AGM of the Village Hall Committee would be held in late March at which he and two others would stand down. Volunteers to join the committee are wanted.
Website-Cllr Wilson informed the meeting that the Village Hall Committee weren’t happy with the Parish Council website, and would prefer it to be a more generic area website. As such they have requested that they be able to acquire the old domain www.underskiddaw.org.uk 

Resolved that the Parish Council were happy with their website, if the Village Hall Committee want to procure the above domain once its registration with Cllr Boniface lapses they are welcome to do so. To transfer the domain registration is likely to be time consuming and costly, and any expenses incurred in this process should be borne by the Village Hall Committee. 

The Parish Council feel it is best if the Village Hall Committee proceed with the purchase of their own domain separate to those owned by the Parish Council. 
2015.17
Date & Time of the Next Meeting



Tuesday 17th March 2015 at 14:30
Meeting Closed at 16:38
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Signed …………………….      Dated…………………


